
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, July 5th, 2016.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a change to our agenda tonight.  We will be inserted, as item B under ‘correspondence’ PB 21-03.  If you’re here regarding that application: a request for a minor change, we will be doing that under ‘correspondence.’
*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JUNE 7, 2016 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I have a motion to approve the minutes?

So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I just have a few corrections that I’ll submit.
With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTIONS:

PB 2-16      a.
Application of Alan Pregno and Ronald and Sandra Bugara for a lot line adjustment between two existing lots located at 634 and 632 Cardinal Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Lot Line Adjustment Map prepared for Alan Pregno and Ronald and Sandra Bugara” prepared by Erik Link, P.L.S. dated May 5, 2016

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, we have an approving Resolution.  I move that we approve Resolution 14-16 in favor of this, subject to Zoning Board of Appeals’ approval.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are they here?  You know that you need a Variance right?  You do know that you need a Variance?  Okay, great.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 6-16      b.
Application of Edward & Anna Wyganowski and Christina DeLuca & Michelle Ocasio for a lot line adjustment between two existing lots located at 178 Cortlandt St. and 3 Crugers Avenue as shown on a drawing entitled “Map Showing Proposed Lot Line Revision prepared for Edward & Anna Wyganowski and Christina DeLuca & Michelle Ocasio” prepared by Robert E. Baxter, PLS latest revision dated April 26, 2016.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 15-16, approving. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 5-14      a.
Letter dated April 13, 2016 from Glenn Griffin of Hilltop Nursery requesting Planning Board approval of a seasonal farmer’s market and for the paving of the site driveway for property located at 2028 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do we have a Resolution for that?
Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion to approve Resolution #16-16.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 21-03 b. Letter dated June 28, 2016 from Ralph Mastromonaco requesting modifications to the elevation of the Foodtown Supermarket on Albany Post Road.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening.  Thank you for seeing this application out of schedule.  We received a letter on June 27th from the Building Inspector raising some objections to the architect’s plan to just do one of the several peaks on the Foodtown building then the next day we wrote to Chris, asked if we could speak to you about only doing the one peak instead of all of the peaks.  The Building Inspector felt that we had to come here for this so that’s why we’re here.  I’m not sure we need to be here but he asked us to go here and that’s why we’re here.  Essentially, the applicant wants to kind of move this thing along a little faster and it’s been going with his architect and everybody else and including the construction.  He’s looking for a grand opening day and this is just one way it would speed things up for him.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you’re good with this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes and we did send it to the Architectural Review Council and haven’t heard back yet but they did sign off on the original elevations back in October of last year so I think our recommendation would be for you to approve it subject to their review and comment.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairman I move that we approve it subject to AARC approval.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated thank you very much.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so Ralph, as soon as I get that email from the AARC I’ll forward that over to the Building Department as well as copy you.  

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco asked you know when that would be?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it should be in a day or two.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated great, thanks a lot.  Good night.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 4-14   a. Application of Mongoose Inc. for the property of Mongoose Inc., Commercial Real Estate Asset Management Inc., and JPG Cortlandt Inc., for Preliminary Plat approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 6 lot subdivision (5 building lots and 1 open space parcel) of a 128.8 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Maple Avenue and on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive as shown on a 5 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision of Abee Rose Situate in the Town of Cortlandt, Westchester County, NY” prepared by Badey & Watson Surveying and Engineering PC, latest revision dated July 20, 2015.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated good evening, Fred Wells from Tim Miller Associates here representing the applicant.  Here to request that the board proceed with this review of the site plan which at this point I believe is to schedule a public hearing.  I request that the board proceed based on the information that you now have, information now in your hands.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I didn’t quite hear the last…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated request that the board proceed with its review based on what you have, have received to date.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated oh in our hands, right.  As you know, based on our conversations with you last time, we are requesting that you, the applicant, actually adhere to the standard operating procedure for this board which is to at least file, minimally, important things about your application.  Our director has said that he sent you a memo and we’ve seen it obviously, which sort of enumerated the various things that we wanted you to do regarding this application and he did not get the appropriate response.  He has somehow managed to revise this a bit, bring down the number of things that you would have to do, at least initially, and I wanted to know had you seen that new memo?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded I’ve seen the memo from staff that I received from Chris last week and Mike’s memo today I also received yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you received it only today?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded today, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked have you had a chance to look at it?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded yes.  As I understand, what Mike’s indicating based on the August memo of last year is that there’s one item on there, which is the preliminary SWIP and that’s what he’s asking for at this time.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked and you understand why right?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded I understand it’s the board’s feeling that you need that to proceed.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked you understand why we find it so important that we have that before we proceed with the public hearing right?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded well maybe should voice what your concern is.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but also, do you realize that it’s consistent with the town code that we are requesting that in order to have a complete application?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded understood that’s what your code says, yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated oh okay, fine.  So, wasn’t just our feeling that we wanted it, we’re trying to abide by what the town code requires. We have to do a complete review.

Mr. John Klarl stated to follow up on my last two members of the board, there’s a section of the law that’s relevant here.  It’s the town law not just the town code, the town law, it’s section 276 and it states: “i. public hearing preliminary plats: the Planning Board shall with the agreement of the lead agency hold a public hearing on a preliminary plat jointly with lead agency’s hearing on the draft environmental impact statement.  Failure of such agreement, where if no public hearing is held on a draft environmental impact statement, the Planning Board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within 62 days after receipt of a completed preliminary plat by the clerk of the Planning Board.”  So the operative language here is the ‘Planning Board shall hold the public hearing on the preliminary plat within 62 days after receipt of a complete preliminary plat by the clerk of the Planning Board’ and I don’t think the clerk of the Planning Board is prepared to issue a complete preliminary plat based upon the DOTS memos and testimony.  That’s all.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody on the board who has any other input?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded I agree with that interpretation, if you want to call it that.  I think it’s not an interpretation, it’s actually a statement that this is what we require and this is what the applicant must submit regardless, I think, of whether they agree with it or not.  I think you can agree that we deem it incomplete because the SWIP may affect the layout of the roads and arrangement of the lots and to bring it to a public hearing in an incomplete form, to me, makes no sense.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated maybe what you can do for us too so that it’s part of the record is to tell us exactly why you are reluctant to move in this direction.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated the applicant believes that he’s provided enough information to go to public hearing so the application can be discussed as is.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked but is the applicant – I mean, if you tell us that you aware of what our town code’s require and then you say the applicant feels he has submitted enough information, can’t you see that we’re at odds here?  We have a requirement that you need to have a complete application before we move forward to inviting the public in to comment on it.  I can’t quite figure out what the problem is here.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated I think the applicant’s frustration is that it’s taken too long to get to this point and he wants to proceed with what he has to date, what he’s provided.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but had he filled out the entire application or given us everything that we needed a long time ago it wouldn’t have taken this long.  I mean it’s like the applicant saying to somebody’s going for a loan and I’m just going to fill out half of it and then I want my loan.  He’s not the expert.  You see the problem here that he’s determining the rules when they’re actually are rules?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded I can’t respond more than what I’ve just told you.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked is he aware that the board has been – there were quite a few things that were required of the applicant and the board felt that, at a minimum, we had to have the SWIP that would help us to nail down where the roads are going to be, where the detention ponds are going to be, where, hopefully, where the lots are going to be that if we don’t have that, we won’t know that the people will be commenting on something that wouldn’t be the end result.  We really need for them to see exactly what it is that is reasonably within the realm of being built.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, and it’s a very unique area in terms of – so the drainage is so important, given the twin lakes that are there and the adjoining home owners were very concerned about drainage issues.  It seems like it’s the lynch pin of the application as well as the layout of your five lots, or six lots if you count the…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated that’s understood and having received this comment today, the memo today, indicating what the requirement is that may change the picture here but it’s taken a year to get to this point.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well certainly because we are sitting on our hands.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated I’m not blaming you for a year but I’m telling you it’s taken a year.  I have a frustrated client so here we are.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but you said the applicant is blaming us for a year, because you said before you said he feels it’s taking too long so who’s at fault?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated the request for the SWIP was in the August 2015 review memorandum…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated along with a number of other things.  It was that memo that really basically stopped…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated this is also when you sit down with staff and you discuss what’s critically important and what’s…

Mr. Frederick Wells stated we’ve discussed this numerous times with staff and that didn’t seem to get anywhere so here we are.

Mr. Robert Foley asked Fred, has your attorney – has he seen the July 1st review memo from Mike?  You just said you just got it?

Mr. Frederick Wells responded no I just got it this afternoon.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the anything hasn’t seen it, and also I’m in agreement with my colleagues on this one.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated unless you have something you want to add I think what we’re going to do is just move this right along…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I have nothing to add.  I think the board was pretty clear and eloquent in their comments in requiring the SWIP to be preliminary submitted for review and comment.  As Mr. Kessler had mentioned, I think the runoff and drainage and concerns are going to be a very vocal point at the public hearing so I think it’s an important topic that needs to be submitted for review.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated maybe what we’ll do, since you just got Mike’s material just this afternoon, we’ll go it one more round.  We’ll allow you to talk with your folks and then of course our folks will have a slightly more ambitious look at what legally we can do regarding this.  Right now we’re going to, in a sense, return it back to staff and they’ll sit there until such time – I guess maybe, what, next month will you have an opportunity…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you can refer it back to staff but we won’t put it back on the agenda, John, correct me if I’m wrong, until we get revised plans to the satisfaction of the engineer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that sounds fine.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated understood.  I’ll report that to the applicant.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if something can be worked out then you return to the agenda, if not, we have a situation that we’re going to just simply drop it for a while until you do something about it okay?  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we refer this back to staff as we deem the application incomplete at this time and refer the discussion with the applicant prior to proceeding with this.

Seconded.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated one comment, I’d also like to amend that to say that I’d like to have staff go back and review the chronology that was given to us and edit it, amend it, add to it as you see fit so that we make sure that we all have the exact chronology as to what took place when.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated absolutely.

Mr. Frederick Wells stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we haven’t voted yet, so – we might have a little resistance.  I’m not sure.
With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Frederick Wells stated thanks.

PB 3-16      b.
Application of Ananda Salon & Spa, for the property of SMS Heating & Consulting, for Site Development Plan approval and a Tree Removal Permit and for a change of use from a daycare center to a spa for property located at 100 Oregon Road as shown on a 9 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Site Plan for Ananda Salon & Spa” prepared by Berger Engineering and Surveying” latest revision dated June 22, 2016.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had a work session last Thursday and a number of us walked over – drove over to the site and took a look at the building and the surrounding area.  There were a couple of comments from the board members, which I’m going to allow them to sort of express what they’re concerned – trees and whether or not a few specific trees that you had planned to take down whether we feel you should really be taking them down.  I do remember that you said that you would not do anything until we actually had had some conversation about these trees, right?
Mr. Michael Berta stated that’s correct.  We haven’t done anything.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and then there’s a lot of debris and stuff to the left of the site which is part, I believe, is part of your property and is quite, quite distressing.

Mr. Berta stated well he’s been cleaning it up.  If you realize, there’s a dumpster – there was a dumpster there.  He’s been cleaning up the property the best he can at this point and he’s got to still clean – there’s a lot more work that has to get done on the property, obviously.

Mr. Peter Daly stated yes, quite a lot.  Just on the building alone you’ve got quite a lot of work there.

Mr. Michael Berta stated yes.

Mr. Peter Daly stated to get that back into some sort of workable shape.

Mr. Michael Berta stated that’s correct.  He’s already taken out, I believe, two dumpsters?  Four dumpsters of garbage.

Mr. Robert Foley asked where would the dumpsters be placed?  On the driveway I guess?

Mr. Michael Berta responded the last was placed right on the driveway, correct.  They’re 20 yard dumpsters.  There’s a lot of debris that has to go.  If you noticed, most of the kid’s equipment has already been removed.  There’s still more that has to come out.  There’s a lot of work.  There’s a tremendous amount of clean up that has to be done.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the reason I asked was the front area where you’re going to put the fill or the haul off later, that’s not going to be any of this debris from the yard…

Mr. Michael Berta responded absolutely not, no, no, no.  We’re not going to bury any debris.

Mr. Robert Foley stated no, no, I mean they’re not just going to leave it there and then come later and pick it up.  It will be in dumpsters.

Mr. Michael Berta responded oh absolutely.  As the dumpster gets placed it gets filled.  We’re not going to be putting piles of debris outside.  No, no, absolutely not.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked is that the soil stock pile area that he’s referring to I believe?  So that will be when you’re constructing the improvements as part of your storm water you’re showing where the stock pile area would be.

Mr. Michael Berta responded I’m sorry.  I didn’t understand the question.  Forgive me.  Where the soil stock pile will be that’s actually going to be for during construction.  We need to bring a lot of fill in, in order to get rid of the pools.  There’s a lot of – they’re small areas but they’re deep.  So, in order to re-grade that so it’s proper again we’re going to bringing in – I’m not sure how many yards yet.

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s understandable.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but that is something that staff could take a look at to see…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated just to put it on the record the town does have a soil testing protocol that needs to be adhered to which we’ll share with you as the time arises.

Mr. Michael Berta stated most of the fill that we’re bringing in is going to be all clean fill, gravel.  We’re not going to bury concrete.  It’s going to be fill.  It’s not going to be engineered because we don’t need it.  It will just be straight fill.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s fine.  Our protocol outlines that so you’re within conformance with it.

Mr. Peter Daly stated now in the front you were going to take down trees.  There’s four trees and a question there: you were going to take down three?

Mr. Michael Berta responded no, we’re actually – all the ones that are in the front of the building we’re going to be taking down.  There’s three in front of the parking lot.

Mr. Peter Daly stated you’re really going to take down – I think that’s a Norway spruce.  That’s a real sizable tree there.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but you’re talking in this area the four trees right?  No, here.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there’s one that’s directly, almost in front of the entrance, that huge tree.

Mr. Michael Berta stated for these trees right here, the ones that are in front of the building are the ones that we’re proposing to take down.  One, because I need to extend the parking and the driving area for one, but these over here these three that are here are going to be maintained.
Mr. Robert Foley stated we’re concerned, or Peter and the board is about the large Norway spruce which would be the one the furthest east.

Mr. Michael Berta responded this one?

Mr. Peter Daly stated yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the one that’s almost directly in front…

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s a fairly large and healthy tree.

Mr. Michael Berta stated I understand that…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there a way to design it so that you can go around the tree and do what you need to do?  

Mr. Michael Berta responded one of the issues is I’m afraid that most any of the work that we do over there, we’re going to be disturbing the roots anyway.  There’s really no way to get a proper drive area, safety-wise.  This is really for the safety of people walking in and out of the business to renovate that so it’s a two-way access without really disturbing the roots of that tree.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but where the tree is located is, as I said, further east and it’s not directly in front of the building.  The other three are.

Mr. Michael Berta responded correct, but if you see where I have to enlarge the drive area in order to maintain for safety reasons, which is right here, which as you can see is this general area here.  This is the tree that we’re talking about.  I’m just afraid if that we get too close to it because of the root system that in order to stay a proper distance away we’re going to have issues with damaging it.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can you guys take a look at it?  Can you guys take a look and see if there’s something that can be done here?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, we’ll work with the applicant to see if there’s a way to potentially save that.  As he’s outlining, if you do impact the root system when you excavate for the pavement you’re going to end up killing the tree in the long run but we’ll work with them to see if…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated see if we can get an arborist in there also.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated sure we can maybe narrow down the driveway and work with them to see if they can save or put a tree well of some sort or tree protection.

Mr. Michael Berta stated the concern I have if we narrow the driveway then we’re going to have a bottleneck.  You know if you have someone coming in and somebody trying to get out, I’m just afraid for – and God forbid you have someone walking there.  I’m just afraid for safety of people.

Mr. Peter Daly asked could you possibly just leave it in the middle and make it part of an island?

Mr. Michael Berta responded I can take a look at it.  I’m not sure with minimum road widths that are required by the town and most two-way access is 26 foot wide so it’s close.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and if you recall from previous arborists, we used to have the arborist on staff that would talk about this structural soil where there’s ability to excavate the roots and compact them to make them withstand…


Mr. Peter Daly stated we’ve been over that many times with Trevor and there are ways to work – doing a work-around to keep that tree healthy.  Considering the fact that it looks so good now and the asphalt currently is really close to the trunk of the tree so you’ve got cars going over its lower roots anyway.  It doesn’t seem to be stressing out the tree so I would, before something like that would be removed I’d definitely would want to have an arborist and let’s look at ways of saving that tree.

Mr. Michael Berta stated the other issue is, quite honestly, is that – and forgive me for saying this but it is an old tree.  It’s an awful tall tree and it’s also getting really top heavy so I’m also worried about storms damaging it, being toppled over once we do any work around it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I think what we would do in a case like this is we would send our arborist out there and it would have to be at your expense and it would be…

Mr. Michael Berta stated to be honest with you we were planning on getting an arborist there anyway because we have some concerns on some other trees as we’ve been looking at the site more and more.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so that’s the other way you could do it.  You could retain your own arborist and that report would then be submitted and reviewed by our arborist and his time to review it would have to be paid for by you.  So a lot of times people just want our arborist to do all the work but that’s up to you.  We can talk about that.  
Mr. Michael Berta responded we can talk about that.  That’s fine.  
Mr. Robert Foley asked can you also look at the corner there, top, if there’s any more room there to widen your driveway to try and preserve the tree or the utilities there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked here?

Mr. Robert Foley responded down here, the driveway.  Right up in there.  Can any of that be sliced a little and widened?

Mr. Michael Berta responded a little bit but we’re really, really close to the building, with turning radiuses I have to deal with, worry about fire trucks.  There’s more than just somebody’s car going in.  I have to…

Mr. Robert Foley stated it lost one or two spots, parking spots from the left would that…

Mr. Michael Berta responded that’s not really going to help much because of the curve of the building.  I understand what you’re saying is that would be the only spot that it could possibly shift it over but, like I said, I worry about a couple of things: the tightness of the radius.  I have to deal with fire truck turns and their apparatus radiuses so I have to make sure that I maintain enough for them to be able to maneuver through the parking lot.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated so we hear what you’re saying…

Mr. Michael Berta stated I’m going to try.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated it’s a lot easier to just take them down but we’d love for you to be able to look and see if there’s a way.  If there’s not a way we’ll look at it but…

Mr. Michael Berta stated I’m happy to work with staff on it to see if we can all brainstorm it together.  I’ve looked at this many times.  I try and save as many trees as I can.  It’s a shame to have to take down a healthy tree but unfortunately sometimes it’s – a hundred years ago nobody thought about where to plant them.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but with respect, that’s why I mentioned, if you were working with staff with respect to a planning issue or an engineering issue then you can work just directly with us but with the trees, debating about the health and the root zones we bring in an arborist to advise us on that side.

Mr. Michael Berta stated that’s fine.  I’m happy to with him.  I mean, if we can figure out a way that we can safely save the tree with being able to maintain everything else that we have to on the site, I’m more than happy to do that and so is the owner.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you look at your own picture here, you see the prominence of that tree.  Granted it is tall but it’s a landmark tree almost.

Mr. Michael Berta stated no, no, I understand that.  Like I said, believe me, I try not to take down as many trees as we can that’s why we’re trying to preserve as many on site as we can but part of it is these four in the front, they do block the building and part of it is the business needs is exposure.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and that’s what I thought we were getting at.  If you remove the three and leave the one landmark tree, you’re going to have a wide, open view from the east and a wide, open view from the west just straight on is where you won’t see the front but it really shouldn’t affect your business’s visibility.

Mr. Michael Berta stated like I said, I’m more than happy – we’ll deal with the arborist and we’ll try and figure something out and if maybe we can work on staff that we can get the entrance a little bit narrower still maintaining a two-way egress that we don’t have to maintain the 26 feet that we can narrow it a little bit.  I’m happy to work.  If we can save that tree, I’m happy to.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and the other trees in the rear left and rear right or in front, they’re behind the building or next to it.  They stay, correct?

Mr. Michael Berta responded yes.  We’re maintaining all the trees that are on the left side of the property.  This is easier.  These trees that are over in this area here now, we’re keeping these plus we’re adding a couple over here.  There’s some pines over here, plus we’re adding a flowering tree here.
Mr. Robert Foley stated and there’s one to the rear here.  That one stays?

Mr. Michael Berta responded we’re keeping that.  
Mr. Robert Foley asked and to the right, way over near the building?

Mr. Michael Berta stated we’re keeping these over here. All of these are staying.  The only trees that we are planning on taking down were these in the front and then the bushes that are right in front of the building.  We’re going to be redoing all the landscaping in front but these trees here were the ones that we’re planning on taking down.  That was it.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked have you taken a look at – there were a bunch of dead trees out by the garage area which is in, I guess, part of the prime business of the area.  They don’t look like they – they may or may not be on your property but they look like they’re potentially dangerous.

Mr. Michael Berta responded I don’t believe that they’re on our property.

Mr. Sheriff Sams stated the trees that you’re talking about by the shed are part of the gas station property.

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s kind of what I thought.

Mr. Shariff Sams stated I have had a correspondence with the owner of that building and he is planning to take them down and also clean up the back there.  The one thing that I might like to add about the trees in question, I think we should also take a look at the safety issue of some of these trees because they are quite large, if they do come down for a natural cause, for any reason, they could be quite hazardous to anybody in the area.  The same thing has happened over and over by the nursing home, when those trees came down, these are trees of around the same age and with the same conditions.  Quite honestly, that pine is very close to the building.  The other ones that are a little further out clearly they would fall into the street but they are not the smallest of trees and if they do, that could be a huge problem for, not only the building, but everybody involved.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that would be something the arborist could advise on, the likelihood of that issue happening and he would give his opinion and advice to the board and they’d take it under advisement.

Mr. Michael Berta stated absolutely.  We have no problem working with the arborist and with staff and most likely instead of hiring one of our own we’ll just go with yours, kind of cuts out the middle man but if you could just give me his contact information I’ll reach out to him.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll coordinate that.

Mr. Michael Berta stated okay and I’ll work with staff and if we can maintain that one tree, we will, as long as the arborist says that it’s healthy and what we’re doing is not going to disturb it and cause any issues.  It’s a number of issues, quite honestly one is we want the building, two is I’m worried about the disturbance that we’re doing that we’re going to damage the roots and also just safety issues.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated actually, you’ll be able to discuss, because you’re there, with the arborist and you’re talking, you’ll be able to bring up all of the concerns that you have.

Mr. Michael Berta stated absolutely.  Like I said, I’ll work with him and if we can save it and we can work something out, I’m happy to work and we’re happy to keep it.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s all we ask.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re fair.

Mr. Michael Berta stated we’re happy to work with you guys.

Mr. Robert Foley stated while were looking around the property the other night, Peter noticed a round mill stone next to the front left near the playground.  Do you know what the historical history on that is or how it got there?  Do you know anything about it?
Mr. Michael Berta responded I do not.  I have not checked into that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked are you going to keep it there hopefully or…

Mr. Michael Berta responded that I am not sure.  I have to go back and look at it again.

Mr. Peter Daly stated my advice – I mean it’s really not that relevant to your application but I would advise that you maybe get archeologist out there to evaluate it.  Millstones, in general, are usually highly prized by people that collect that kind of stuff as for architectural but this one is a particularly thick one.  I’ve never seen it that thick so I mean I’d have somebody evaluate that.  It might be worth to keep it just as a planter.

Mr. Michael Berta stated what we may do is we may relocate it and put it into one of the planting beds.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated I highly advise don’t just get rid of it.

Mr. Michael Berta stated no, I believe right now it’s actually in the way of the proposed handicap ramp so I think what we may do is relocate it to inside the planting bed because they are nice and it’s a conversation piece.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and also the area, it has a history of the mills along the water courses there, the Hollowbrook and the other ones.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I’m sure there wasn’t a millstone on site but it definitely came from somewhere close.

Mr. Michael Berta stated yes, when we get started on the construction we’ll have some pretty big machines there so we’ll be able to move it but thank you, I appreciate that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated also it’s a conversation piece.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated to the point of your review memo, we’re going to get another set of drawings I guess, right because your review memo’s asked for changes to it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think these drawings reflect the modifications to our review memo.

Mr. Michael Berta stated Chris and Mike were gracious enough to get the review with enough time for me to be able to revise the drawings.  There’s a couple of outstanding items that I know of.  One, we haven’t been able to locate the current utilities.  I’ve called Dig Safe but they haven’t shown up yet so things like that.  I believe, I’m not sure if you guys have had a chance to coordinate…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I perused the revised drawings.  Some of the comments have been addressed, some, like you mentioned, have not been a hundred percent addressed but for the majority you’re moving in the right direction.

Mr. Michael Berta stated I think we hit about 90, 85 to 90% of the comments just on that – and the timeframe we’re just not able to get them done.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated trenching was for – you had buried oil tanks?  What was the…

Mr. Michael Berta asked trenching?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated there was trenching along the eastern side of the building…

Mr. Michael Berta stated there’s an oil tank there they were just doing testing on and we’re probably going to be removing it so we’re just testing pressure testing, things like that just to find out before it becomes a spill issue.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move – I guess we’re going to set a public hearing for the August meeting.  Madame Chair I move that we set a public hearing for August and I guess the tree issue we should resolve before that.

Mr. Michael Berta stated I’ll reach out to you guys tomorrow and we can set that up.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Michael Berta stated thank you.  See you next month.  Thank you for your work on this so far.
PB 4-16      c.
Application of Michael Casolaro, as contract vendee for the property of Maria Tamaoka, for Site Development approval and a Special Permit for a Specialty Trade Contactor for MCAS Roofing and Contracting, Inc. located at 2006 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan, MCAS Roofing & Contracting, Inc.” prepared by Joseph Riina, P.E. latest revision dated June 23, 2016.

Mr. Joseph Riina stated good evening, Joseph Riina, the principle site design consultant.  With me this evening is Mr. Casolaro, Michael Casolaro the contract vendee for the proposed property purchase.  Since our last time before you, we addressed comments that we received from Planning Department and Engineering.  Hopefully we successfully addressed those.  Most significant change to the plan was, we originally had proposed a fenced-in storage area off the rear end of the parking lot and we have come back on that and instead of doing that we’re proposing a modular storage shed, a wooden storage shed.  It’s 12’ x 20’.  It’s going to sit right on the existing asphalt parking area.  Mr. Casolaro really doesn’t have need for material storage.  All materials gets delivered right to the job site.  The storage shed will pretty much contain tools, miscellaneous materials that he may need like flashing or sealants or cans of sealants, or what not, nothing toxic or hazardous, nothing of hazardous nature.  He’s got a picture of it if you’d like to see it with us tonight, what the shed’s going to look like.  We show parking – the code requires 7 spaces, we show 8 parking spaces.  We now show a handicap spot as well as the accessible aisle for that handicap spot.  Basically, the operation is: in the morning, the employees show up, they get in there, they stock up their trucks with their tools and they go out.  Currently, he’s running crews of 5 to 6 people in total so maybe one crew 5 or 6 or maybe he might break them up into two.  The total we’re looking at is 6 employees that would come in, in the morning, load up their trucks and leave and come back at the end of the day.  In the office space itself, there’s one full time employee and one part time employee and occasionally Mr. Casolaro is going to be coming in and out of the office during the day.  For the most part, other than to drop something off, customers aren’t going to be frequenting the site.  Additionally, we provide – it’s a site distance profiles which were asked for, information on the existing septic system, which we were asked for, location of some trees, although we have no intention of removing trees at this time and as you are aware, we do not meet the area requirement for a Specialty Trade Contractor designation.  That’s 20,000 square feet is what’s required and we’re 17,000 and change.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any comments from the board members?  I have a quick question: in some of the material I was reading, I don’t know where exactly, you mention that you were planning to store your materials in a basement.  Did I read that correctly?  Do you have a basement?  And then in another area I saw that you had a metal or steel container, which obviously I think would be located someplace outside.  Am I…

Mr. Joseph Riina responded I think that’s something you may want to address…
Mr. Michael Casolaro stated good evening everyone.  I currently have a steel storage container and the reason for that, it’s a very small space where in that I have a small metal fabricating machine just for bending some flashing and just basic materials: screws, nails, electric air compressors, ripping shovels, shovels, garbage cans, things like that, nothing hazardous but materials used for the job.  Those are the type of things that would be stored in the basement, nothing hazardous, more materials used to do the work: tarps, things like that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess what I was trying to get clear whether you’re having both – are you storing materials in both places: the basement and in a container or is that container going to be in the basement?  

Mr. Michael Casolaro stated the basement would be more stuff I’m not using every day.  A job may take three days and I come back at the end of the day and in the back of my truck I have an electric compressor and some things that I don’t want to leave on the truck so I may put them in the shed, lock them up overnight so they don’t disappear and put them back on the truck in the morning.  That would be more a temporary work space.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re using the term ‘shed’…

Mr. Michael Casolaro stated I’m not going to have a dumpster.  I’m not going to have a container, no.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m trying to make sure – I’m sorry, I’m trying to picture what you’re doing and so you have a shed where you will store things that you can’t afford to leave on your trucks.  You put them in your shed overnight or for the next morning.  Is that what we’re talking about?

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded correct, just some extra storage if I have something I know where to put temporarily.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked the bulk of your materials will be stored in the basement?

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded the bulk of my materials are used on the job.  The bulk of my equipment will be in the basement.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked will be in the basement?  

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded yes, the equipment will be in the basement and then we’ll take it out as we need it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked as you need it and it’ll come back-and-forth to the shed if you’re planning to be using it fairly…

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded relatively soon or something we’re going to get rid of and it’s just a temporary spot to put something, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked and before you sit, can you tell me a favor please, I’d like to know what the letters M-C-A-S are?  What do they stand for?  M-C-A-S, what is that exactly?  I can figure your name, I think, Michael Casolaro, what is A-S?

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded I formed the company before my son so it was going to be Michael Casolaro and Son but my son is not going to be a roofer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so A-S means And Son?

Mr. Michael Casolaro responded yes, M. Casolaro.  Good question, but it’s not that deep.  Really, Michael Casolaro…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s all right, even if the son is not going to be – I just like to know letters what they stand for.

Mr. Michael Casolaro stated if I could just clarify: my equipment is going to be stored in the basement but just the shed is just more for stuff that’s going to be used just temporarily, temporary storage: something overnight, something for the next day, stuff like that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and it was staff that originally recommended some sort of storage, whether it was the fenced-in area or the building just because of our experience when trucks come back at the end of the day we don’t want the buckets of nails or something just to be put in the driveway.  There should be someplace to put that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I agree, I just wanted to be sure that I was reading one thing and had a mental picture of something and then I read something else and I said “oh, the picture changed.”  As long as we’re clear.  I’m clear now that you’re going to be using both basement and the shed and how you will be using that shed is clear.  That’s great.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have a question.  I’m going over the short environmental assessment form.  I’m just curious about this, on question 12 you answered ‘yes’ to ‘is the proposed action located in an archeological-sensitive area?’  I’m curious what…

Mr. Joseph Riina responded what happens is the short environmental assessment form was the interactive form that’s on the DEC website and that automatically fills in certain parts of the form so this area is apparently designated as an archeologically sensitive area.  It doesn’t mean that every parcel has some type of archeological sensitivity.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it wasn’t site-specific to yours?

Mr. Joseph Riina responded if you go to their website and I believe it prints out a little map, it shades a whole…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s a larger area in common.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it wasn’t directly on your site?

Mr. Joseph Riina responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I just was curious what could have been there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if a lot of site disturbance had been proposed we could forward it on to the SHPO but they’re not changing the site at all.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and just to confirm, I think last time you said there was no lighting involved, no outdoor lighting I should say.

Mr. Joseph Riina stated there’s an existing security lighting on the corner of the house which is going to remain.  It’s basically a flood light type of lighting.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you said the corner, is that in the front?

Mr. Joseph Riina responded it’s in the back.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked where?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated there’s a photograph in the existing photograph [inaudible 48:36] it’s right here on the corner…
Mr. Robert Foley asked and you’re sure you won’t need any other lighting?

Mr. Joseph Riina stated no, we’re not looking for any other lighting.
Mr. Robert Foley stated because the nature of the business is changing a little.  We have a letter in support, from the current owner, supporting your application.  I guess our business was a little different.

Mr. Joseph Riina stated I believe the security lighting provides enough to light up the parking area.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments or concerns from the board?

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we set a public hearing for August 2nd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated see you next time.

Mr. Joseph Riina stated thank you very much.  We’ll see you in August.
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*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, at 7:51 I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, AUGUST 2, 2016

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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